May 9, 2002


A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 9, 2002, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Kevin Wright, Chair

Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Liz Sciortino

ABSENT:
Don Irvine

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: Ron Brand, Planning Board Consultant; Rick Burgwardt, Planning Board Chair; John Rooney, Planning Board; Wilber Shone, Highway Superintendent; Frank Spiotta, Town Engineer; 1 resident 

Minutes were taken by Julie Gianforti.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.

MENDONSHIRE PHASE IV PUBLIC HEARING

Dan Cornwall for Al Longwell, 4 Schoen Place, Pittsford, came before the Board for an area variance at property located at the end of Hunt Club Drive, Honeoye Falls, bearing tax account #224.03-01-07, which is located in an RA-1 zone, to permit the construction of a private drive which would service seven lots, instead of four lots as allowed by the ordinance of the Town of Mendon; and to permit cross access easements for the proposed seven lots, over the proposed private drive, instead of access being owned by fee simple title and being a minimum of 20 feet wide per lot.

Mr. Wright asked the Board if they received the following documents:  SEQR material, April 10, 2002 letter from the Planning Board, April 24, 2002 letter from the Planning Board, and the SEQR review form.  The Board received the materials except for the SEQR review form.  Mr. Wright stated that he would make sure that the Board received a copy of the SEQR review.

Mr. Wright opened the public hearing at 7:36 p.m.

Mr. Wright stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign and the legal notice were in the file and waived the reading of the notice.  

Mr. Wright stated that the Planning Board is the Lead Agency for the Mendonshire application.  Mr. Wright stated that the public hearing would not be closed tonight.  Mr. Wright stated that the public hearing would be continued because the Planning Board is Lead Agency and they need to operate further before the ZBA can render a decision.  Mr. Jones stated that the ZBA couldn’t make a decision until there has been a complete SEQR review.

Mr. Cornwall reviewed the history and the reason for his requests for variances.

Mr. Cornwall reviewed the map and explained to the Board what each section designated.

Mr. Cornwall showed the Board on the map the areas in which he is asking for variances.  

Mr. Cornwall showed the Board where the EPODs where located on the map.  

Mr. Cornwall gave an overview of the whole project.  Mr. Cornwall stated that Mendonshire Phase IV is 74+ acres.  Mr. Cornwall stated that there would be 19 lots on the 74 acres.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the property allows for 28 lots according to the town code. Mr. Cornwall went through different scenarios that were considered for Phase IV.  Mr. Cornwall stated that what is in front of the Board now is the best possible solution.  

Mr. Cornwall reviewed the reasons as to how they came up with the current plan.  Mr. Cornwall stated that with a private drive there is less disturbance of the area than a dedicated road. Mr. Cornwall reviewed other configurations for Phase IV.

Mr. Cornwall stated that they have been working with the Planning Board for one year.  

Mr. Cornwall stated that they have been working through the environmental issues with the Planning Board.

Mr. Cornwall stated that he feels that the variances that they are asking for are straightforward but he wanted to let the Board know the history.

Mr. Cornwall stated that all of the lots are on septic.  Mr. Cornwall showed on the map the areas that are serviced by public water.

Mr. Cornwall stated that because of the elevation of these homes they would have to be on wells.

Mr. Cornwall stated that they have met with the Fire Department to work out fire related issues to make sure the Fire Department was comfortable with the length of the private drive and how they’re going to fight a fire.  Mr. Cornwall stated that they have come to a conclusion that the Fire Department is comfortable with which is having the houses equipped with residential sprinkler systems.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the sprinkler systems would be designed according to National Fire Protection Association standard 13D.  

Mr. Cornwall showed the Board where the conservation areas are located on the map. Mr. Cornwall stated that they have walked the property with the ECB.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the topography is such that it is tough to get the lay of the land from the drawings that you actually have to walk out there and you need stakes or you will get lost.  Mr. Cornwall stated that they have been through a lengthy process and that has leaded them to be in front of the Board tonight. 

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Cornwall to explain the reason for the 20 ft. variance request.  Mr. Cornwall they have a 20 ft. strip that would fulfill the requirement of the code but the layout of the lots would be very difficult to do.   Mr. Cornwall stated that what they would rather have are cross easements for all of the lots on the private drive.  Mr. Cornwall stated that even if they had the 20ft. flag they would still need the cross easements.  Mr. Cornwall showed on the map what he was talking about.

Mr. Wright stated that the code calls for each of the lots to own a 20ft. piece of the cul-de-sac.  Mr. Wright stated that whether it is four lots or seven lots it would not meet the requirement.

Mr. Cornwall stated that the 20 ft. variance is for the lower lots with the private drive.

Mr. Wright asked the Board if they looked at the property. Ms. Sciortino and Mr. Thorp stated that they have seen the property.

Mr. Wright stated that the land that Mr. Cornwall is requesting the private drive for is fundamentally different than the rest of the land in all of Mendonshire.  Mr. Wright stated that the area is quite steep in many spots.

Mr. Wright asked how many lots were developed in the other phases.  Mr. Cornwall stated between 50 and 75.

Mr. Wright stated that this phase has 19 and 7 of which are on the private drive.  Mr. Wright stated if there were 4 houses instead of 7 it would meet the code.  Mr. Wright stated that 7 lots were a small percentage of the total number of homes in Mendonshire.

Mr. Wright asked what the sprinkler system would look like.  Mr. Cornwall described what the sprinkler system would look like.  Mr. Cornwall stated that there has never been a loss of life from a fire in a home with a sprinkler system.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the sprinkler system is not designed to save the house but it is designed to save lives. Mr. Cornwall stated that the sprinkler system allows people time to get out of the building.

Mr. Wright stated that all of these homes are on wells and in order for the sprinkler system to work they will need electrical power. Ms. Sciortino asked what they would do to get the water up to the sprinkler system if the power went out.  Mr. Cornwall stated he asked that question of the fire department about having generators for the well pumps and they said it is not a requirement under 13D.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the Mendon Fire Department said that they would not require a generator.  Mr. Cornwall stated that they haven’t finished with the Planning Board yet and he doesn’t know what conditions they will have regarding that issue.  Mr. Cornwall stated that it doesn’t take a big generator to make the pump work if the electricity does go off.

Mr. Wright stated that the elevations are very steep and asked Mr. Cornwall if he has done any mapping or diagrams for the slopes of the drive.  Mr. Cornwall stated that one of the reasons that they selected to do the private drive is that it disturbs less area and, according to town standards, the private drive can be steeper than a dedicated drive. Mr. Cornwall stated that if it were a dedicated road there would be more disturbance.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the private drive they are requesting would meet town standards. Mr. Cornwall read the town standards for a private drive.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Cornwall how he arrived at 7 lots instead of 4 lots.  Mr. Cornwall stated they felt that this was the best layout to get the number of lots they had to have for 74 acres but still try to be cognizant of the fact that they are working on steep slopes. Mr. Cornwall stated that this has been a give a take situation with the Planning Board and this is where they have ended up.

Mr. Mattaro asked how far down the wells would be.  Mr. Cornwall stated that he didn’t know that information yet.  Mr. Cornwall stated that before they make that investment they want to have an idea of alignment.

Mr. Wright asked if any of the homes currently are on wells in the other phases of Mendonshire.  Mr. Cornwall stated no.

Ms. Sciortino asked Mr. Cornwall if they discover the water has 70-100 grains of hardness would that change anything.  Mr. Cornwall stated no probably not but they could look into a reverse osmosis system and build it into the cost of the homes.  

Mr. Thorp asked Mr. Cornwall if he has evaluated the possibility of extending the dedicated road to the point where just 4 houses would be on the private road.  Mr. Cornwall went through the different scenarios, which they considered. 

Mr. Thorp stated that 7 houses on the private drive is not the only approach that could be used.  Mr. Cornwall stated that was correct but it is the most environmentally sensitive approach which is one of their goals.  Mr. Cornwall stated that if the variance was not granted they would have to go back to work it out with the Planning Board

Mr. Thorp asked Mr. Cornwall if there was a 2% difference in pitch between a private drive and a dedicated road.  Mr. Cornwall stated yes, he believes so.  Mr. Cornwall stated that in some cases that makes a significant difference in grade, cuts, and fills.

Mr. Thorp asked Mr. Cornwall what the difference is in cost between a private road and a dedicated road.  Mr. Cornwall stated that a dedicated road would cost 60% more.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any design standards for a private road.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the town has design standards for private roads.  Mr. Cornwall stated that this private road is designed to town standards but it may be longer.

Mr. Thorp asked if the idea of the 7 lots was something that the developer decided to investigate or was this something that was suggested to him by someone else.  Mr. Cornwall stated that it was decided between them and the Planning Board.  Mr. Cornwall stated that they both have a desire not to extend into the land by putting a dedicated road in.

Mr. Thorp asked Mr. Cornwall if they would put in a dedicated road if they had to.  Mr. Cornwall stated that yes, they would if they had to, but they don’t want to because of the environmental issues.  

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Cornwall if the benefit could be achieved by other means.  Mr. Cornwall stated that to develop the site at all and make it feasible this is the best design.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Cornwall stated no, there will not be a significant change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Cornwall stated that this is less of an impact than a dedicated road would have on the area.

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Cornwall stated no.  Mr. Cornwall stated that compared to the overall number of lots in Mendonshire this is a small number of lots. 

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects if the variance were granted.  Mr. Cornwall stated that every project has environmental effects but they have tried to be sensitive to the environment and that is what is driving this request.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty. Mr. Cornwall stated that his client has owned the property a long time and since he has purchased the property the town ordinances and zoning requirements have changed.  Mr. Cornwall stated that the Town’s administrative control has changed and if there weren’t EPOD permits they wouldn’t be talking about this situation.  Mr. Cornwall stated no, he doesn’t think it is self-created.    

Mr. Mattaro asked Mr. Cornwall if it was definite that the sprinkler systems would be installed in those homes.  Mr. Cornwall stated that they have made that commitment to the fire department that they would install the residential sprinkler systems.  Mr. Mattaro stated that it is not an option.  Mr. Cornwall stated that was correct they would be installing the sprinkler systems.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any comments from the public.

Wilbur Shone, 54 Village Trail, stated that he is a resident, taxpayer, and the Highway Superintendent.  Mr. Shone stated that he was on the Planning Board for 17 years and he was on the Planning Board when Mr. Longwell purchased the property.  Mr. Shone stated at that time Mr. Longwell did not show any development in the area that is in question tonight.  Mr. Shone stated that he has no personal problems with this request.  Mr. Shone stated that he wanted to make sure that the Board understands what the design criteria are and why it was put together.  Mr. Shone stated that part of the design criteria states that only 4 houses could be situated on one private drive.  Mr. Shone stated that the reason for that is because the private drive’s face, width, drainage, thickness of the pavement is altogether different than that of a dedicated road.  Mr. Shone stated that they have found in the past that there have been a number of places in town where they have 4 residences on a private drive and they seem to be working out.  Mr. Shone stated that Mr. Cornwall was asking for a 43% increase in traffic over that low level type of driveway. Mr. Shone stated that it wouldn’t take long for this to deteriorate. Mr. Shone asked what is going to happen when these residents get mad 27 years from now that their road is falling apart.  Mr. Shone asked what was going to keep these residents from petitioning the town to dedicate that road.  Mr. Shone stated that once it is dedicated the road would have to be brought up to standards at taxpayers expense.

Mr. Shone stated that these 7 lots will cause more problems in the future than anyone could possibly imagine. 

Mr. Shone stated that there is an environmental impact and an economic impact.  

Mr. Shone stated that it is way too big of a variance and it will be too costly in the future.

Mr. Shone stated that as highway superintendent that he would suggest that the Board disallow this request.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Shone if a right of way could be built that would take the traffic that Mr. Shone was talking about.  Mr. Shone stated probably not.

Ms. Sciortino asked Mr. Shone if it would be possible to have the contractor contractually responsible for the maintenance of the road.  Mr. Shone stated no.  Mr. Jones stated it could not be easily enforced.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Shone if there were any private driveways in the town with more than 4 houses.  Mr. Shone stated no.

Mr. Cornwall stated to address the maintenance issue they could form a homeowner’s association.  Discussion followed regarding having a homeowners’ association.

Mr. Cornwall stated that if the Town Engineer and the Highway Superintendent think that there needs to be more base or more width to the road, he doesn’t have a problem with that, but the biggest issue is the grade issue which really makes a difference.  Mr. Cornwall stated that there would be environmental issues with the right of way that he would have to clear for a dedicated road. 

Mr. Cornwall stated that if the Board denies the request he would come back to the Planning Board to request building a dedicated road.  Mr. Cornwall stated from a cost standpoint they would build a dedicated road.  Mr. Cornwall stated that he trusts that will be harder to get through the Planning Board but that is what they will come back with if the request for a variance is denied.

Mr. Shone stated that 7 lots would put a lot of pressure on a road that was designed for 4 lots.  Mr. Shone stated that it has never been done and this is a precedent setter. 

Mr. Mattaro asked Mr. Shone if the road were reinforced would he still have the same concerns over deterioration of the road. Mr. Shone stated that is an engineering issue but from practical experience a private driveway is 25% of cost, value, and service that you could get out of a dedicated road.

Rick Burgwardt, PB Chair, stated that he is here tonight in the event the ZBA has any questions for him regarding this process and how the PB has arrived to this point. Mr. Burgwardt stated that they arrived at this design by walking the property and the Planning Board’s desire to minimize the environmental impact.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that this is an alternative that the Planning Board wanted to explore.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that there may be some disadvantages to the private road and we would have to balance the good with the bad.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that the Planning Board has given neither approval nor disapproval and the project is still under evaluation.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Burgwardt if there was a possibility, under the SEQR Process, that the Planning Board would determine that this is not one project but two and would deal with each project separately.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that the Planning Board is looking at this as one application and one contiguous parcel.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that the Planning Board is doing the SEQR review for the entire parcel.  Mr. Cornwall stated that, from a SEQR standpoint, you cannot segment a project.

Mr. Wright asked, if there was a Positive Declaration, would that indicate that this area is not developable.  He stated that a Positive Declaration would not indicate that it is not developable, but it would indicate that there is significant impact by this project.  It would have to be determined if those environmental impacts could be mitigated.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that the Planning Board hasn’t declared a Positive or Negative Declaration yet and they are still trying to gather information.

Mr. Burgwardt stated that he would like input from the ZBA.

Mr. Jones asked if Mr. Burgwardt has received anything from the Town of Victor regarding this issue.  Mr. Burgwardt stated that he heard back from them early on and it had to do with providing trails but they haven’t heard anything else since.  

Mr. Wright asked if there were any further comments.

Mr. Cornwall stated that they have gone through this process so that they would not get a Positive Declaration and part of SEQR is looking at alternatives.  Mr. Cornwall stated that if the Planning Board would declare this as a Positive Declaration he feels that he has already done the alternatives.  

Mr. Ron Brand, RLB Planning Group, and Town Consultant, stated that if the Planning Board as Lead Agency does make a Positive Declaration that means an environmental impact statement would have to be done to address whether or not some of the potentially significant impacts that have been identified, which the ZBA has received copies, can be mitigated or not.  Mr. Brand stated if the ZBA goes through the exercise they may find that they can’t mitigate those impacts.  Mr. Brand stated, for example, you may find that the project may adversely affect the fire insurance rates in the town, which means everybody in this fire district will be adversely affected.  Mr. Brand stressed that this is just a hypothetical.  Mr. Brand stated that, in some courts, that is not sufficient grounds to deny the application.  Mr. Brand stated that a Positive Declaration does not mean that they can’t build.  Mr. Brand stated that there have to be some very sound reasons why they can’t build the project.

Mr. Brand stated that this is a 75% increase in the variance that is being requested, which is more than 50%, so it is a substantial increase.

Mr. Brand asked the length of the private drive.  Mr. Cornwall stated it would be around 1700 ft.  

Mr. Jones stated that the ZBA may need to consult the Town Engineer and he would like to see some of the writings from the Fire Department.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to continue the public hearing.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright - aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino - aye

GUSE DETERMINATION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, that the area variance requested by Roy and Rose Guse, sellers of property at 110 Smith Road, Tax Account # 204.02-1-24, to allow the continued existence of a swimming pool with a side property line setback of 11’ 3”, when Section 200-95 of the Zoning Ordinance requires 20 feet, be approved based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Robert Wiggins, Esq. appeared before the Board at the public hearing held April 25, 2002 representing the Guses. 

2.   Mr. Cornwall explained that the buyers of the Guse home required the sellers to seek a variance for the swimming pool as a condition of sale. The buyers have withheld $2000 in escrow from the purchase price in the event that the variance was not granted. The buyers believe that the absence of a variance may affect the quality of their title to the property.    

3. This property has been purchased and sold several times since the 1960’s. The pool has been in existence in the ground in its present location throughout that time. 

4.  The property immediately to the east on Smith Road is undeveloped in the vicinity of the lot line impacted by the pool.

5. No one came forward at the public hearing to comment on this variance request.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Granting this variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood because the pool has been in its present location for about 40 years. 

2. Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.

3. There is no alternative method to achieve what the applicant desires other than reconstructing the pool at great expense.

4. The variance is substantial, but merely documents the existence of a non-conforming prior use with an unknown construction date.

5. The difficulty is not self-created by the applicant.

6. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright - aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino - aye

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to approve the amended minutes of the April 25, 2002 meeting.

ADOPTED

Mr. Wright – aye, Mr. Irvine- aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino - aye

DISCUSSION

Mendonshire 

Mr. Wright stated that there are environmental issues on that property that will affect health and safety issues.  Discussion followed regarding health and safety issues.

Mr. Mattaro stated that he liked the idea of having a totally dedicated road.  Discussion followed regarding having a private road vs. dedicated road. Mr. Wright stated that having a dedicated road is not the ZBA’s decision it is whether or not there are more than 4 houses on a private road.

Mr. Wright stated that there has never been a variance for more than 4 houses on a private road.  Mr. Wright stated that this would be a precedent setting case.

Mr. Wright stated that he would write a summary for the Planning Board and circulate it to the ZBA to get their feedback before sending the summary to the Planning Board.

MOTION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, that the meeting be adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

APPROVED

Mr. Wright - aye, Mr. Mattaro – aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Ms. Sciortino - aye

Julie Gianforti, Meetings Recorder
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